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August 25, 2016
6:00 P.M.
Cemetery Shop, 2221 Michigan Ave.

MEMBERS PRESENT		STAFF PRESENT		OTHERS
Ald. Jason Sladky			Dan Koski		
Dennis Harrigan			Chad Scheinoha
Dennis Schneider			Sandy Ronski		
Kent Salomon
Atty. John Bilka			
	

Ald. Sladky called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.  
	
Election of Officers
Ald. Sladky nominated D. Harrigan for Chairman, seconded by D. Schneider, motion carried.

Ald. Sladky nominated D. Schneider for Vice-Chairman, seconded by D. Harrigan, motion carried.

Approval of the minutes from January 22, 2015
Ald. Sladky made a motion to approve the minutes.  D. Schneider seconded the motion.  The minutes were unanimously approved as presented.

Updates to by-laws
S. Ronski passed out a copy of the proposed revisions to the by-laws.  One change would allow the Mayor to appoint an alderperson from any committee, not necessarily the Public Infrastructure Committee.  Other changes were made to distribute agendas and minutes via e-mail and to update titles, etc.  Ald. Sladky made a motion to accept the changes as presented.  D. Schneider seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Review of lot sales and burials
S. Ronski passed out summaries of the total lot sales and burials. Total burials/interments were 191, of which approximately 49% were cremations.  D. Harrigan said the reports don’t show the number of people who decide not to bury cremations at all.

Atty. J. Bilka arrived.

There was a discussion of a possible future ossuary.  D. Schneider indicated that he has several customers who balk at the high cost of the surcharge ($500) for two or more burials per space.  D. Harrigan said that Evergreen Cemetery has so many positives to it, but it needs to be announced or advertised more to the general public.  In his opinion, with the right tools, more revenue could be generated.  

S. Ronski indicated that there are approximately 727 cremation-only spaces (mostly in the north half of section X),  a possible total of 428 niches (if two additional columbariums were placed), and an approximate total of 2700 traditional-size spaces available in the cemetery.  Some of these, however, are single spaces or in areas that are not so attractive to all buyers.  On average, approximately 100 spaces and niches are sold each year.  

The south half of section X has yet to be laid out as either cremation-only or traditional-size spaces.  C. Scheinoha stated that the Cemetery Team Leader indicated to him that he thinks that, in the next five years, people will not like the remaining selection of spaces and that another area should be laid out before then.

Annual review of cemetery fees
Other than the second right, the only other fee that seemed to receive a lot of complaints was the winter surcharge that was in effect from December 1st to March 31st, since the previous year did not have any significant winter snowfall or frost until after Christmas.  There was a discussion of the fee being waivable until such time as conditions warranted the fee.  D. Harrigan stated that you do not want to alienate people and that addressing the issue now would be a wise approach.

A motion was made by Ald. Sladky to let the staff create the verbiage to change the winter fee to be in place when the Cemetery Team Leader believes that conditions warrant a winter fee between December 1st and March 31st.   D. Schneider seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.

There was a discussion of reducing the 2nd right of interment or surcharge to place two or more burials per space.  There are approximately two dozen cases of this per year.  D. Harrigan thinks he has about 10 customers (among all the cemeteries) that decide not to do the burials because of the high fees of the 2nd right of interment.

S. Ronski passed out a comparison of fees with various local cemeteries.  There was another discussion of advertising Evergreen Cemetery’s amenities.  

Perpetual care fund status 
Currently, the approximate balance is $32,100.  There is also a $2,200 balance remaining for Evergreen West that could be used for removing the silo and replacing trees.

Use of perpetual care fund for equipment expenditures
C. Scheinoha suggested spending money from the fund to replace a lawnmower and a 31 year old air compressor that is used year round.  An unbudgeted request was given to the City’s CAWG Committee who suggested that the funds be taken out of the cemetery’s perpetual care fund.  The cost of the equipment is $12,000 to $14,000.  The air compressor would be done now and the lawnmower possibly next year.  Ald. Sladky made a motion to take the expenses out of the perpetual care fund.  Atty. Bilka seconded the motion, and the motion passed unanimously.

Future maintenance plans
C. Scheinoha indicated that the waterlines are aging and rusting.  The cemetery staff repairs the waterlines when their workload permits; otherwise a contractor is hired.  Backflow preventers are located at all points of use.  Replacing these lines will be a big project.  C. Scheinoha wanted to make the Commission aware of this issue, but no action will be taken at this time.

Staffing / future retirement
C. Scheinoha just wanted to make the Commission aware that Jeff Shimek will be retiring in the next few years and that Luke Hennessey would be interested in applying for his position when Jeff does retire.  Because of the small staff, C. Scheinoha would like to have a new person come on board for training several months before J. Shimek retires.  The cost could be paid from the savings in the wages of a less experienced person.

Entrance signs
C. Scheinoha would like to make the signs more user-friendly so that people could find their own way easier instead of needing staff to assist them.  There was a discussion of items that could be on the sign, such as a map, cleanup dates, website information, phone number, etc.

The Committee also discussed the possibility of having an app to link to available spaces and connect with younger users.  It was mentioned that Evergreen should be proactive and do what the competition is not doing to create interest and exposure.  Ald. Sladky suggested that maybe we could create an internet program in-house to make the cemetery more mobile-friendly.

Memorial Tree Program
There was a discussion of donated trees and raising the fees for the memorial tree packages in order to recoup our costs to pay a contractor to plant the trees due to the reduced staffing levels.  The silver package would be $405 and the gold package would be $485.  Atty. Bilka made a motion to raise the cost of the memorial tree packages as recommended.  D. Harrigan seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

Updates to the Rules & Regulations booklet
S. Ronski passed out some proposed changes to the Rules & Regulations, such as regarding burial container materials for cremations and requiring the removal of old monuments from the cemetery grounds when a new monument is set in its place.  Ald. Sladky made a motion to accept the proposed changes, except for item 3A regarding removing monuments and/or decorations from lots with unauthorized scatterings or burials.  Atty. Bilka seconded the motion, and the motion carried.  

Adjournment
D. Harrigan made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Ald. Sladky seconded the motion.  The meeting adjourned at 7:55 P.M.
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